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Progress in achieving UN anti-poverty goals
for 2015 under threat, new report finds
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UNITED NATIONS, NEW YORK, 11 September — The world has made strong and sustained progress in reducing extreme poverty,
the United Nations reports today, but this is now being undercut by higher prices, particularly of food and oil, and the global
economic slowdown.

Since 2002, rising prices for minerals and agricultural raw materials have contributed to the remarkable run of economic growth
in all developing regions, according to the UN's Mi nawm D 7 8m n (Geas R Jer 2008. However, many developing countries
are now facing higher import bills for food and fuel, jeopardizing their growth.

Improved estimates of poverty from the World Bank show that the number of poor in the developing world is larger than previously
thought, at 1.4 billion people. But the new estimates confirm that between 1990 and 2005, the number of people living in extreme
poverty has fallen — from 1.8 to 1.4 billion — and that the 1990 global poverty rate is likely to be halved by 2015. However, these
aggregates mask large disparities among regions. Most of the decline occurred in Eastern Asia, particularly China. Other regions
have seen much smaller decreases in the poverty rate and only modest falls in the number of poor. In sub-Saharan Africa and the
Commonwealth of Independent States, the number of poor increased between 1990 and 2005.

In a reversal of this previous global downward trend, the prevailing higher food prices are expected to push many people into
poverty, the report says, especially in sub-Saharan Africa and Southern Asia, already the regions with the largest numbers of
people living in extreme poverty.

“The largely benign development environment that has prevailed since the early years of this decade, and that has contributed to
the successes to date, is now threatened,” Secretary-General BAN Ki-moon declares in the foreword to the report. “The economic
slowdown will diminish the incomes of the poor; the food crisis will raise the number of hungry people in the world and push
millions more into poverty; climate change will have a disproportionate impact on the poor,” the Secretary-General said. “The
need to address these concerns, pressing as they are, must not be allowed to detract from our long-term efforts to achieve the
Millennium Development Goals. On the contrary, our strategy must be to keep the focus on the MDGs as we confront these new
challenges.”

Action on the UN agenda

Given the nexus between poverty, climate change, and food and fuel costs, these issues will be taken up as a group as the
General Assembly re-convenes at the UN this month.

Secretary-General Ban has called for a special high-level event to boost global action to achieve the Millennium Development
Goals, on 25 September. Nearly 100 Heads of State and Government are expected to participate, as well as many leaders from
the private sector, foundations and civil society organizations. They are expected to announce a number of new initiatives and
broaden coalitions to address health, poverty, food and climate change issues, at the meeting itself or during its many side events.
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